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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 25, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Jameel, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter

Planning Commissioners late:
Lentz (arrived at 7:37 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macias, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Marina Services Director Warburton

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Sierra Point Landscape and Lighting District

1. Adopt Resolution No. 2007-21 preliminarily approving the Engineer’s Report for Fiscal Year 2007-2008

2. Adopt Resolution No. 2007-22, a resolution of intention to order and levy the collection of assessments pursuant to the Landscaping and Lighting Act of 1972 - Fiscal Year 2007-2008

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING COMMISSION

City Clerk Schroeder noted that all members of the Planning Commission were present except Commissioner Lentz.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider conceptually approving the design for a revised public realm at Sierra Point, including the land trades necessary to establish and locate a new public park/plaza and provide direction to staff regarding City participation in support of a level of retail commercial development that will ensure the activation of the new public space


1.
Overview of Urban Design Principles
City Manager Holstine said the purpose of this meeting was to obtain conceptual direction from the City Council and Planning Commission regarding the public realm at Sierra Point and the level of retail development to help activate that space.  He clarified that no specific development proposals or Sierra Point land uses were being discussed. 

Community Development Director Prince showed slides depicting views of Sierra Point and pointed out its major features.  He noted that public spaces should be planned and used to set a tone for development, but the trend in development over past decades has led to a marginalization of the public realm.  He showed examples of successful public plazas that serve as active and attractive community gathering places.

Community Development Director Prince said Sierra Point was planned in the mid- to late 1970’s as a suburban-style office park with hotels and recreational areas, including a 20-acre marina at the eastern edge.  The design guidelines, updated in 2001, reflect this emphasis on the twin themes of offices and recreation.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the City has worked to maintain view corridors, public access, and open space as part of the Sierra Point development, and the design guidelines call for grouping buildings together to create plazas and outdoor gathering areas.  He observed that the architecture and buildings at Sierra Point reflect a corporate style, but little has been done with the space between the buildings, which can be transformed into a vibrant public realm.

Community Development Director Prince stated that the City of Brisbane has been investigating ways to create more attractive and viable public spaces, and this effort has included placemaking workshops, presentations from planning experts, hiring the urban design firm of Freedman, Tung & Bottomley to assist with designing the public space at Sierra Point, and engaging the services of Keyser Marston Associates to provide advice regarding the economic aspects of the development.

Community Development Director Prince said some land trades will be necessary to create a public space in the area identified by Freedman, Tung & Bottomley and the staff.  The first trade would entail moving the Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) hotel parcel to the north and developing a plaza in the southern portion of the site.  He noted that Opus currently leases a parcel slated for commercial retail development toward the east, and after the trade with UPC, he proposed trading the western portion of the plaza space for Opus’ triangular-shaped leasehold parcel on the eastern side.  He added that the specific details of the land swaps still need to be negotiated.

2. Proposed Sierra Point Urban Design Concept

Community Development Director Prince introduced Gregory Tung, Freedman, Tung & Bottomley, and invited him to discuss the design concept in more detail.

Mr. Tung noted that he made an extensive presentation to the City Council last November regarding the urban design of Sierra Point.  He talked about the development of industrial parks, which are large-scale, single-use areas separated from residential and commercial areas.  He said industrial parks tend to be inwardly focused, with large setbacks, surface parking lots, and greenery surrounding central office uses.  

With more communities becoming built out, Mr. Tung observed, interest has shifted to creating workplace districts and office parks that foster more human interaction and connection.  He said modern office parks are expected to provide a mix of uses, including casual outdoor spaces, residences, shopping, restaurants, and entertainment.  He cited the Mission Bay development in San Francisco and new office developments in Emeryville and Yuba City as examples of this concept.  Mr. Tung stated that including retail uses can help activate public spaces and attract people.

Mr. Tung showed a map of the existing building footprints at Sierra Point and pointed out that the area has considerable open space that has not been utilized.  He provided a drawing showing what a built-out Sierra Point could look like.  He reviewed the six urban design goals identified last year:  strengthen Sierra Point Parkway as the spine of the public realm, create a focal point of arrival at the entry, create activity at the focal public space, focus and contain activity within the public space, preserve and/or enhance the view corridor to the Bay, and determine the best opportunity or use for the triangular keystone site at the terminus of Sierra Point Parkway.  

Mr. Tung said he talked last November about creating either a main street as a public space or a green, open area, and most people seemed to prefer the green concept.  He showed conceptual drawings of possible configurations of the public plaza, surrounding buildings, roadways, and curbside parking areas.  He noted that the Sierra Point design guidelines can be used to provide pedestrian-scale development consistent with this overall scheme.



3.
Presentation on Economics and the Public Realm

Tim Kelly, Keyser Marston Associates, discussed the economic aspects involved in the creation of a successful and viable public realm at Sierra Point.  He emphasized the importance of having retail uses to support and activate the public realm, and having a public realm that creates a  setting with a sense of identity that attracts customers to the retail uses.  Mr. Kelly advised that for retail uses to be successful, they must be concentrated in one area, located in an attractive and active public realm setting, accessible, pedestrian-oriented, and properly designed.  

Mr. Kelly discussed current market conditions affecting Sierra Point.  He noted that Sierra Point’s location on the east side of Highway 101 isolates it from the rest of town, so the offices and businesses at Sierra Point will have to support the retail uses.  He said Sierra Point has the potential of supporting 3 million square feet of office space and 800 hotel rooms at maximum build-out.  He estimated that this space could house as many as 12,000 employees and 300 guests on a daily basis, which is sufficient to support retail and service businesses.  Mr. Kelly emphasized that these levels of activity are based on maximum build-out, not the phased approach that development is likely to take.

Mr. Kelly said the office use at Sierra Point will generate enough demand to support 20,000 square feet of retail space, and hotels will support another 10,000 square feet, for a total of 30,000 square feet.  He noted that food will account for about 80 percent of the demand, with retail filling in the remaining portion.  He commented that many office buildings and most hotels provide food internally, so one of Sierra Point’s biggest challenges will be getting people to patronize the restaurants in the space around the public realm.  Mr. Kelly added that there would not be enough business at Sierra Point for a private-sector developer to construct a free-standing shopping center.  As a condition of development, he recommended that the City of Brisbane require developers to help create the space around the public realm.

Mr. Kelly said that because development will take place in phases over time, there may be an evolution in the types of retail tenants.  He noted that at the beginning, there might be limited food services, but other uses like childcare facilities, health clubs, and professional services could help activate the public realm.  As the office and hotel uses are built out, the retail space could transition to more cafés, restaurants, and specialty stores.

Mr. Kelly acknowledged that including residential uses at Sierra Point would require an amendment or addition to the General Plan.  He said residential use adds a very positive element for retail by providing a mix of uses and activity during evening hours and weekends.  He noted that residential uses can also result in land dedications, private financing of parks and other improvements, and ongoing contributions for maintenance and municipal services.  He added that Sierra Point could probably support 400 to 800 residential units.

CM Barnes asked about the possibility of putting buildings closer to the park, and having parking and a public plaza within the cluster of buildings.  Mr. Tung said this concept was considered but rejected.  He noted car-free piazzas in Europe usually have dense residential populations around them, providing a reservoir of people to support the businesses and services.  He pointed out that Sierra Point is much different, with high-rise buildings in various locations on the site.  Mr. Tung added that because of its isolation, the development at Sierra Point will be primarily accessible by car.  

Mr. Tung said the best model for Sierra Point would successful town square spaces such as that found in Healdsburg.  He emphasized the need to provide convenient parking and vehicular access to stores and restaurants.

Mr. Kelly commented that having parking in front of retail businesses is considered an amenity.

Mayor Waldo invited questions from Planning Commissioners.

Commissioner Lentz asked about services and attractions for children.  Mr. Tung responded that this level of detail can be determined later and negotiated in development agreements.  He noted that an open space can be programmed to include a tot lot, for example.  He said the initial mix of uses might include childcare, which could be tied to a play area.  

Mr. Kelly stated that his office is located in Golden Gateway Commons, which includes a park, and one of the tenants is a childcare facility.  He said the Hills Brothers development in San Francisco includes childcare as well.

Commissioner Hawawini noted that in order to be successful, Sierra Point should have 24-hour, seven-days-a-week attractions.  Mr. Tung said an active public realm is a key element in generating activity.  Commissioner Hawawini recommended thinking beyond retail uses and grassy areas.  He observed that residential uses would help create a viable atmosphere.  Mr. Tung emphasized the importance of a mixture of uses that can evolve over time.  He said Brisbane can direct what happens by carefully planning and creating a nucleus that expands and provides a setting for future success.

Commissioner Hawawini acknowledged that retail uses will drive the economics, but pointed out the need to have other uses that will contribute to a 24/7 level of activity.  He suggested after-hours uses such as a soccer field, tennis courts, and volleyball courts.

Commissioner Jameel expressed support for incorporating public spaces as a focal point of development, like many European and Asian cities.  He recommended having more of an integrated theme for Sierra Point as a whole.  He suggested reconsidering the notion of a huge parking lot and instead using some of that space for other facilities.  He questioned whether retail uses would succeed without a residential component.

Commissioner Maturo asked how the proposed one acre of green public space and the surrounding building density compares to a place like Union Square in San Francisco.  Mr. Kelly pointed out that Union Square, unlike Sierra Point, is located in the heart of San Francisco and is surrounded by blocks of dense development.  He noted that Sierra Point is characterized by lots of open space, an unobstructed view of the Bay toward the east, and spread-out office buildings; he said this setting will not produce the same level of activation and people as a place like Union Square.  He emphasized the need to enclose and contain the public realm and expressed his opinion that one acre would be an appropriate size.  He said the programming of the space is also a determinant of how active the space will be.

Community Development Director Prince noted that one acre is equivalent to 43,560 square feet, and urban plazas should be enclosed by buildings of an appropriate size and scale.  He pointed out that the uses and activities in the surrounding buildings will also help activate the space.

Commissioner Maturo asked if the residential units would be in addition to or in place of hotel rooms.  Mr. Kelly said 400 to 800 residential units could be provided in addition to the hotel rooms, but the exact number would be a policy decision for the City.  Commissioner Maturo asked if 12,000 employees would be enough to support the retail uses and the public space.  Mr. Kelly pointed out that 12,000 employees is the estimated population at build-out.  Before then, he noted, there will have to be services such as childcare, health clubs, and other facilities until there are enough people to support retail.  He stressed the importance of planning and designing the development to ensure that the desired build-out takes place.  He said that if Sierra Point has an identity and a sense of place, 12,000 people would provide enough demand for retail uses.

Chairman Hunter asked about the average size recommended for retail spaces.  Mr. Kelly responded that there will probably be only a few small retail businesses, especially at first.  He said there will need to be bigger spaces, over 12,000 square feet, in the interim, and there will eventually be a blend of large and small uses.  

Chairman Hunter observed that downtown Brisbane has some very small retail spaces that are occupied.  In terms of models, he noted that Embarcadero Center in San Francisco has a mixture of small shops and large retail uses.  Mr. Kelly said the eventual build-out scenario will have more retail, but there will not be much demand for retail at the beginning.

Mayor Waldo asked if Councilmembers had any questions.  He noted that there were several members of the public who wished to speak.

To put the size in perspective, CM Conway estimated that the Community Park is approximately 2.2 acres, and Brisbane Shopping Village has 15,000 to 20,000 square feet of retail space.

CM Barnes asked about the impact of the Sierra Point development on Marina fees, and whether the Marina would add any economic activity to the Sierra Point development.  Mr. Kelly stated that he did not consider Marina impacts in his economic analysis.  He said he did not think the development would increase boat fees.  He added that the Marina is a nice amenity that can help create a sense of place.

CM Barnes asked for clarification as to whether the 400 to 800 residential units would be in addition to existing hotels and the project 3 million square feet of build-out development.  Mr. Kelly noted that the exact land uses and mixes would be up to the City to determine.  He said his point was that adding any component of residential, in addition to hotel rooms, would make the district more viable.  CM Barnes also asked if the South San Francisco portion of Sierra Point was considered in the economic analysis and Mr. Kelly noted it was not.
CM Richardson said one of the pictures showed a focal point in the middle surrounded by a grassy area.  She observed that most of the other examples of public places showed open space without any obstructions.  Mr. Tung noted that Italian piazza examples were open space in a dense urban setting, different from Sierra Point.  He said there are different types of open space, and the City would need to decide what design and character would be best suited for the needs of the surrounding businesses.  He commented that hardscape features tend to dominate in urban settings, and open areas work better in less dense places.  He recommended a combination of green space and paved areas, with the relative amounts depending on the desired programming.

CM Bologoff stated that he did not own a boat, so he did not use the Marina, and the City already had a good park, so he mainly used Sierra Point for its walking trail.  He noted the Baylands and the downtown area will provide plenty of shopping, and he questioned whether people from Brisbane would patronize the retail uses at Sierra Point.



4.
Next Steps
Community Development Director Prince welcomed feedback from the City Council regarding the public space at Sierra Point and the proposed land trades.  He clarified that the purpose of the land swaps was to keep the eastern part of Sierra Point open for the public.

Mayor Waldo proposed taking public comments before the Council discussed the issues. 

Michael Warburton, Executive Director, Public Trust Alliance, said his organization works with communities and land trustees to preserve land for the overall benefit of the general public.  He commented that there should be more to a public realm than retail and high-rise development.  He questioned the appropriateness of such a development, given the threat of rising sea levels due to climate change and the site’s susceptibility to liquefaction.  He emphasized Brisbane’s responsibility as a land trustee to act in the best interests of the public.

Jonathan Scharfman, Universal Paragon Corporation, noted that Mr. Kelly indicated that the proposed development would support approximately 30,000 square feet of retail after the build-out of 3 million square feet and the addition of a residential component.  He asked how the demand for retail space would change if no residential uses were included.

Mr. Kelly responded that he would need more time to estimate this impact.  Mayor Waldo proposed coming back to this question at the end of the public comments.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, expressed support for the proposed land swaps and for allowing some residential use.  She said she would prefer to have a hotel with an enclosed shopping area built well above sea level.  She commented that transportation is a critical element that seems to be missing from the proposal.  She suggested thinking about a ferry landing connecting Sierra Point with South San Francisco, San Francisco, and possibly the airport, with links to a light rail system going through Brisbane.

Ms. Salmon talked about the possibility of adding residential units near the Radisson Hotel or converting office suites in the Hitachi building to residential use.  She recommended changing the huge parking lots to smaller parking structures.  She said she would like to see more green area, and more pedestrian and bike circulation throughout Sierra Point.

Ms. Salmon stated that she did not like the concept of massing buildings over the plaza because the tall structures could block the sun and make the public space too cold.

Alex Felsteiner, Local 2, Hotel and Restaurant Employees Union, said the union wholeheartedly supports the idea of a vibrant public space at Sierra Point but has concerns about any residential use.  He noted that the current General Plan considers residential use unsuitable for the site because of noise impacts from the airport and nearby freeway, and because of the seismic instability of the site.  He commented that a luxury condominium tower marketed primarily to Pacific Rim business people, as proposed by UPC, could present a serious threat to the small-town, mixed-use character of Brisbane.  Mr. Felsteiner encouraged the City to carefully consider the consequences of allowing residential use.

Owen Lee, UNITE Here, commented that residential use would create a huge profit-making opportunity for the developer, and the City needs to make sure there are public benefits as well.  He noted that future development at Sierra Point will have major cultural, social, economic, and environmental impacts that need to be considered thoroughly.  He advocated a rigorous review process with plenty of public input to ensure that all issues are taken into consideration.

Tom Heinz, Brisbane, recalled that at the presentation last November, one of the commissioners noted that the public usually gets involved in development projects near the end of the process.  He noted the City appears to have already made deals with developers without an opportunity for public input.  Mr. Heinz expressed opposition to any land swaps and questioned the benefit of creating a public plaza that will be used primarily by Sierra Point employees.  He said most employers provide coffee and food for employees, so the retail uses are not likely to succeed.  He added that he uses Sierra Point primarily to walk his dogs.

Mr. Heinz commented that the rhetoric in the staff report seems to be focused on justifying the proposed land swap.  He observed that the concept of creating a public realm was never mentioned as part of the review of the Baylands development.  He expressed his opinion that the City should not trade public land with Bay views for an interior parking lot surrounded by a few trees and tall buildings.  Mr. Heinz expressed his opinion that the concept of capturing space in a plaza is appropriate for a dense urban area, but not an open place like Sierra Point.  He noted that Frank Lloyd Wright said, “A building should be free to cast its own shadow.”  

Mr. Heinz said Sierra Point should have been planned as an overall concept in the 1970’s instead of in a piecemeal fashion.  He noted that the City has emphasized the need for the Baylands development to be integrated with the rest of Brisbane rather than fragmented, and this should be applied to Sierra Point as well.  Mr. Heinz urged the City not to bend over backwards for UPC or any developer.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, commented that Emeryville and Mission Bay should not be cited as examples of good planning because nanotechnology and pharmaceutical industries are not necessarily clean and safe uses.  She pointed out that Sierra Point sits on top of an unregulated former dump site, and facilities like childcare would not be allowed if the area had to comply with the regulations in effect today.

Ms. Dillworth questioned the benefit of the land swap.  She said the land along Highway 101 would be more appropriate for tall buildings and hotels.  She noted that building a small public park at Sierra Point does not offset the potential impacts of the development.  She recommended acquiring and preserving open space with available funds instead of allowing the developer to maximize profits at the expense of the community.  

Ms. Dillworth commented that a convention center would be a better way of attracting people to retail uses than creating an unsafe residential use.  She noted that a wind or solar energy plant should also be included.  She expressed concern about the proposal to close the road in light of the already limited emergency egress from the site.  She urged the City to redo the Sierra Point plan with public benefit as the paramount objective.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, requested an accurate map showing the areas proposed for the land swap.  She asked who owns the land leased by Opus.  

City Manager Holstine responded that Opus leases land from the Redevelopment Agency under a 90-year lease with about 60 more years remaining.

Community Development Director Prince clarified that the purpose of the land swap is to push UPC out of the way to create a great public space.  He pointed out the triangular parcel at the end of Sierra Point Parkway the City wants to use for a public plaza.  He said by pushing the UPC hotel north and trading that land for land leased by Opus, the eastern portion of the site with unobstructed Bay views would be left open.

CM Conway suggested having the Planning Commission review the concept, take public comment, and come back to the City Council with a recommendation.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, commented that the materials presented by the staff and consultants are confusing to the public, as people are questioning the concept of trading a fee interest in land for a limited leasehold.  He said Sierra Point was originally owned by Southern Pacific, a company with abundant resources, but Southern Pacific never developed the site.  He expressed his opinion that the City should not force development of this unsuitable land.  

Mr. Burr noted that constructing freeway on- and off-ramps cost a fortune.  He objected to a small town like Brisbane subsidizing giant corporations in this manner.  Mr. Burr said the City should admit its past decisions were bad and avoid compounding them now by continuing in the same direction. 

Mr. Burr noted that the proposed development concept is inconsistent with the General Plan approved by the voters.  He said changing the General Plan would require a new Environmental Impact Report (EIR), and he questioned the need for such an amendment.

Mr. Burr stated that the landfill at Sierra Point was filled with heavy industrial medical waste, and the toxic substances have never been removed.  He urged the City not to convert this dump into an attractive nuisance.  He pointed out that many of the first responders to the 9/11 attacks were not warned about hazards and did not wear protective equipment, and the result has been death and chronic disease due to their exposure to toxic substances.  Mr. Burr noted that the Association of Bay Area Governments’ (ABAG’s) own maps show that Sierra Point can never be made safe.

Mr. Burr said Policy 74 in the General Plan requires that real estate speculators design and build roads and infrastructure to meet City standards at their own expense.  He questioned who will pay for the costs of reconfiguring the roadways and infrastructure at Sierra Point.

Mr. Burr cited a declaration from James Hansen, a climate change expert and head of NASA’s Goddard Space Institute, predicting impacts from future sea level increases of 6 to 70 meters.  He urged the City to review the chart and take these issues into consideration.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, asked for clarification as to the size of the proposed public space compared to the existing Community Park.  Mayor Waldo stated that the Community Park is approximately 2.2 acres, and the Sierra Point public space would be about one acre.

Ms. O’Connell said the maps in the meeting packet and the legend for the conceptual drawing are largely unreadable.  She recommended that the City provide a plan of the entire site showing the entities that own each parcel.  She questioned whether the developer would be able to build bigger and higher buildings as a result of the proposed land swap, and she urged the City to impose some definite limits.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, stated that he had great concerns about trading the northern piece of land for the hotel portion.  He said the resulting piece would be narrow and walled off, and he suggested that the hotel be redesigned to the make the open space more friendly and accessible.  He proposed not pushing the hotel so far north reconfiguring the layout to provide more public space.

Linda Salmon indicated that she supported the land swap and had visited the site to see what portions were involved.  She noted that Brisbane has adopted a density transfer program that UPC should use.  She said that in talking with UPC, she suggested that UPC purchase the quarry and create an ecological preserve in exchange for a bigger and higher building at Sierra Point.

CM Richardson expressed support for CM Conway’s idea about referring this matter to the Planning Commission for further discussion and public review before the City Council makes a decision.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to refer the matter to the Planning Commission as proposed.

CM Barnes asked if delaying a decision will affect the City’s ability to implement a public space at Sierra Point.  He clarified that the idea of residential use at Sierra Point came from the citizens who participated in the public placemaking workshops and visited the site.  He said he thought the idea of an active space was a good idea that has worked well in other parts of the world for hundreds of years.  

CM Barnes questioned the need to send the whole matter back to the Planning Commission.  He suggested instead that the City Council provide direction to the staff to explore the possibility of land trades.  He said that like many citizens, he would like more specific information about the proposed swap and its benefits for Brisbane.

CM Conway observed that the details of the land swap and the specific pieces of the development will be worked out as proposals come to the City, but the basic concept needs to be fleshed out.  He advocated sending the matter to the Planning Commission for further consideration and public feedback.

CM Richardson asked how delaying a decision would impact the process.  City Manager Holstine said the goal of this meeting was to obtain general direction regarding the proposed concept for the public space and the level of retail.  He suggested that it might be helpful to have the Planning Commission look at details such as the location, design, and activation of the public plaza and formulate recommendations for the City Council.  He advised that the City is currently processing the Slough Estates biotech campus proposal, which includes some retail, so the retail issue needs to be resolved as soon as possible so that planning process can proceed.

CM Barnes suggested that the City Council provide direction to the staff regarding the land trades and the possible configuration of the public square while the Planning Commission determine the amenities, features, design style, and architecture.  He noted the decision about whether to proceed with a public space should be made by the City Council, and the Planning Commission can help work out the details.

CM Conway expressed support for the concept of a public space.  He said he felt review by the Planning Commission would be helpful to clarify the details being considered.

CM Barnes said the first question is whether the Council supports the concept of a public space, and the second question would be whether the staff should explore land trades to make that possible.

Councilmembers indicated they were in favor of the concept of creating a public space.

CM Conway proposed giving direction to the staff to explore land trades and retail, and to refer further consideration of these issues to the Planning Commission.  

Community Development Director Prince said he expected the Planning Commission would be able to complete this assignment in one focused meeting.  

Councilmembers expressed support for including retail in the mix of uses at Sierra Point.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, Mayor Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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